
In the five years since I joined Yspaniola’s team of
passionate educators, there has been a plethora
of accomplishments to celebrate, students'
successes, university graduations, and staff
advancing in their professional careers. Yspaniola
is honored to have been a stepping stone in each
individual’s journey.
  

We have also faced challenges. The COVID-19
pandemic had a profound effect on our everyday
lives and how we interact as a global community.
On page 4, we take a glimpse at how this has
affected the educational development of students
here in Batey Libertad. 
  

Another significantly detrimental impact for
Yspaniola and the Batey Libertad community 
was the mandatory hiatus of our Experiential-
Learning Trips Program. The joy of welcoming
new and returning visitors each year has been
sorely missed, as well as the direct income that
this generated for our beloved team of host
moms and our education programs. 
  

Indeed, we faced a multitude of incredibly hard
decisions as our operating budget dipped from
$224,570 in 2018, to $132,700 in 2021. 
  

Our resilient team has worked to navigate the
funding shortfalls, and we have never given up
our dream of one day being able to support all
the batey's students again. 

Yet, our plans to construct a brand new 
learning center have been put on pause as we
work to make our operations sustainable on a
lower budget.
  

This would not be possible without our Yspaniola
family beyond the island. This year, our holiday
fundraiser will reflect upon the close-knit
community that we have built together. We hope
you will be motivated to participate, and more
than anything, as we look forward to restarting
our organized trips, we hope you come to visit us
again soon.

Dear Friend of Yspaniola,

Amy and the Yspaniola team
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Amy

Yspaniola’s Host Moms



In September, our university scholar Daniel María Joseph,
graduated summa cum laude from the Technological University of
Santiago! He earned his Bachelor’s in Psychology and began a
paid internship. Daniel is a valued member of the Yspaniola
family, having worked as a Classroom Assistant and a Junior
Teacher before he entered the University Scholarship Program.
We are immensely proud of him and look forward to following his
budding career. 

“This project was focused not only
on the students but also on the
parents. We really wanted to get
the parents involved with their
children's education and help them
see what we do at Yspaniola.” 

Pilar Perez

“I'm grateful to Yspaniola for providing me with
the opportunity to attend university. Now I am
thinking about continuing my education with a
Master’s Degree.” 

Daniel graduates

Daniel 



Our Time for My Child initiative aims
to strengthen student’s knowledge,
give parents skills and confidence to
help their children with schoolwork,
and help foster positive parent-child
relationships.

A community survey conducted by
Yspaniola in 2020 revealed that 60%
of parents in Batey Libertad didn’t
feel confident helping their children
with homework.

Time for my child

In response, Time for My Child was developed by Yspaniola Fellow Pilar Pérez, an experienced
social worker, and delivered by our University Scholar, Sofía with support from local assistant,
Daniela. Sofía and Daniela conducted home visits and guided parents to complete interactive
activities with their children, who were in Yspaniola’s Kinder class. The parents showed up
consistently to work with their children, and gave positive feedback about the initiative. 

L-R: Sofía, Pilar & Daniela

Parents graduate from Time for My Child



From scholar to teacher Beloved teacher, Mayra, has been
involved with Yspaniola for over a
decade! Mayra began as one of
Yspaniola’s University Scholars,
majoring in Education and Natural
Sciences. She graduated in 2016 and
decided to join Yspaniola’s teaching
team, working with students aged 8-16. 

“I am grateful for my experience in working with
the preschoolers, although I am glad to be back
with the older children this year, where I am able
to best use my skill set. 
  

Although we use the same curriculum and
materials, I employ a different strategy for every
class. Every student needs something different,
and that is what makes our teaching successful.
Working with Yspaniola has been not only
personally and professionally beneficial for me, 
but it's also been gratifying to see how the benefits
impact the kids in the community as well.” 

When we needed extra support in
preschool last year, Mayra made the
transition to a whole new age group.
Mayra’s experience in working with
preschoolers was eye opening for her
in terms of learning and growing as a
professional. 

Mayra

In her six years as Yspaniola’s Preschool
teacher, Leidy Rodríguez brought her
boundless energy and passion to class
every day! Despite a tumultuous year of
health issues, in 2022 Leidy achieved
her goal of passing the national
teachers exam! To the delight of the
Batey Libertad community and the
Yspaniola team, she was appointed as
First Grade Teacher at the local public
school. Yspaniola is honored to have
been a part of Leidy’s professional
journey and we wish her all the best in
all her future endeavors.

Congratulations, Leidy!

L-R: Johnny, Leidy & Yohanna



Pandemic Effect on Student Learning

When schools in the Dominican
Republic transitioned to remote
learning, students in hard-to-
reach communities like Batey
Libertad suffered most. A lack of
stable internet made accessing
online classes impossible for
many students. Despite our
efforts to continue in-person
teaching, a drop in funding
coupled with obligatory small
class sizes meant that we could
not reach all the batey’s students.

For many students who had been
steadily advancing their reading
skills before the pandemic, the
impact was severe. For example,
Michenaile was at level “E” in
October 2019 on the A-Z Reading
leveled system that Yspaniola
uses to evaluate student
progress. In a normal year, we
expect students to advance 3-4
letters along the A-Z scale. When
Michenaile re-entered our
classroom in September 2022,
she scored an “F”, just one level of
progress in three years.
Michenaile is now back in Mayra’s
classroom and excited to continue
building her literacy skills. 

A BIG thank you to our Summer
interns, Emery and Caroline! They
contributed valuable program and
administrative support, and the
funds they raised supported local
assistant salaries to run vital
summer programming. 

Come back soon! 

Thank you

Michenaile reads in class



Virtual trips & interns
$3,823 (2.2%)

Other
$2,831 (1.8%)

Community 
& staff support

$5,927 (4%)

Financials

14 
parents graduated from
our Time for My Child
Program

3,600 
home-cooked snacks
in our Food Program 

371 
hours of literacy-
focused classes

1
new university
graduate, Daniel

40 
specialized phonics books
added to our library

70 
students attended 90
hours of summer
academic programming

This year, your donations made possible...

*2021-2022 Fiscal year: October 1, 2021 - September 30, 2022

Foundation grants
$39,256 (24%)

Donations
$99,207 (62%)

Events &
corporations
$16,120 (10%) Batey Libertad 

Learning Center
$97,469 (58%)

University 
Scholarships 

Program
$27,450 (16%)

Fundraising
& outreach
$15,002 (9%)

Virtual trips 
& interns

$6,381 (4%)

Income $161,237 Expenditure $167,871

Administrative costs 
$13,494 (8%)






Volunteer and in-kind supporters

The Esperanza Circle ($10 to $199)



The Yspaniola Circle
($10,000+)

Anonymous donor
Educating Latin American
Adolescents
Essex Avenue Foundation
Kuehn Davis Family Fund of
the Ayco Charitable
Foundation
The Magliocco Family

Our dedicated Board of Directors

The Learning Center Circle
($2,000 - $9,999)

Aimee Trujillo
Bill and Helen Gleason
Caroline Alba
Chelsea Purvis and Alnawaz Jiwa
Daniel Horowitz and Brigitte
Reisman Moreno
Drs. Cynthia and Kaku So-Armah
Elise and Eric Fields
Ellen and Rick Greubel
Emery Turner
Fidelity 
Humberstone International, Inc.
John Hertzer and Maggie Chow
John Purvis
Jonathan DiMaio and Cory 
Anne Fox
Maria Lopez-Bresnahan and
Mike Bresnahan
Mrs. Susan and Dr. Yuen So
NM Morris Family Foundation
Sibyl Harwood
Stephen Wirth
Tanya Martinez-Gallinucci
Tomas Ramos
Valley Presbyterian Church
Vincent Granata
Wardell Family Foundation
W. Gerald McElroy and Family
William G Harbison Private
Foundation

The Scholarship Circle
($200 - $1,999)
Dr. Aaron Mann
Ali Paradis
Alice Chiang
Andre and Kelly Hunter
Andrew and Steph So
Anonymous donors
Ben Cotton
Chris Houser and Emily Bower
Dr. Connie Chen
Dara Security
David and Ann Golden
Dr. David Green
Dr. Amy and Manfred Wiegandt
Dr. Kathryn Anastos
Dr. Kevin Sullivan
Drs. Pam and Charles Swearingen
Drs. Simeon Kimmel and Davida
Schiff
Gerard Fountain and Peggy
Wiesenber
Globalgiving
Hope Derrick
Jeanne and John Conboy
Joanne Nathans
Jonathan Wallen
Jose Garza
Joseph Mooney
Julia Delgado
Karolina Dos Santos
Kenille Baumgardner
Lina Ayenew
Madeline Richer
Margot Stone-Condry
Megan McElroy Rzezutko
The Lopez-Zubiri Family
Miriam Sanchez
Pamela Porter
Sarah Kuras
Shelton, Scott, Amma and Gabriel
Oakley Hersey
Supermercado Morel
Tamzen Flanders and Karl Kirchwey
The Mosca Family Foundation
Wendy Reynoso

Cynthia So-Armah (Chairwoman), Cory Anne Fox, Chelsea Purvis, Elisa Istueta, Gerald McElroy, Gracia Vargas, Jonathan DiMaio,
Sarah Kabay, Silvio Torres-Saillant (Honorary Chairman), Stephen Wirth, Tanya Martinez-Gallinucci

Caroline Alba, Distribuidora Norteña, Elisena Metellus, Eloïse Gauthier, Emery Turner, Karina Beras, María Fernanda Cortés, Pilar
Pérez Gilsanz, Rico Pan, Roger Berry Boden, Sophia Robinson, Téïlo Piedrahita-Rosero

Abigail Keene-Babcock, Amazon Smile, Amy Belfer, Andrew and Kathy Sparks, Andrew Garling, Andrew MacGregor, Ankita Ritwik,
Anne Sparks, Branson and Norma Prosser, Benjamin Conniff, Brian Schillinger, Bright Funds, Carmen García Hernández, Chloe
Rourke-Nicholas, Cristina Aguilar Escamilla, Daniel and Miriam DiMaio, Deric LePard, Dr. Helen Loeser, Dr. Sona Shilpakar, Eamon
McGoldrick, Elisa Istueta, Elizabeth Prosser, Éloïse Gauthier, Emily Bower and Chris Houser, Howard Lipoff, Jamie Yood, Jean Pierre
Valteau, Jennifer and Eric Petersen, Javier Martinez, Jennifer Weller, Jeremy Paul and Laurel Leff, John Porter, Joseph Thevenin,
Kathryn Blair, Kathy and Rufus Sparks, Kenneth Belfer, Kimberly Hamell, Krishna Brown, Linda Foxworthy, Maeve Mangine, Marie-
Ange Magloire, Meg Cole, Maria Y. Cortes, Marianela Medrano, Mark Erlich, Martha Terry, Dr. Mary Susan Schilling, Melissa Slater,
Network for Good, Paul Robinson, PayPal Giving Fund, Pilar Gilsanz, Pledgeling Foundation, Rebecca Toseland, Rebekka Balser, Ronel
Namde, Rosie Adey, Samantha Reynolds, Sarah Kabay, Stephanie Hoos, Steve Pilcher, Susie Porter, Vivian Lord, Zachary Denton,
Zahir Jiwa, Zila Acosta

THANK YOU
FOR MAKING
OUR WORK
POSSIBLE 


